# **Scorched Earth**

Environmental Dimensions of Postcrisis Recovery in Iraq & Yemen

By Margo Balboni

#### **SUMMARY**

Processes of environmental degradation can exacerbate, prolong, and even spark conflicts. In Iraq and Yemen, where water and cultivable land are becoming scarce, efforts toward rebuilding these countries will need to factor in a changing climate. Despite their importance, environmental issues are often neglected in postconflict reconstruction processes. Some of the most sweeping risks—environmental and climate crises-are the most likely to be overlooked because they are "threats without enemies."

In Iraq, rising temperatures, decreasing rainfall, and frequent drought will put more stress on rain-fed agriculture, while water sources and coastal regions in the south face rising salinity and sharply increased pollution. In Yemen, groundwater reserves are overextracted, as the cultivation of grains has been abandoned in favor of thirstier but more lucrative crops, such as fruit and the stimulant gat. Furthermore, economic and institutional fragility has undercut the country's capacity to adapt to growing environmental stress that ranges from coastal vulnerability to land degredation.

The broader challenge is to ensure that aid and investments in recovery and development align with environmental concerns. Efforts to address these issues will face differing political, institutional, and security challenges. Nonetheless, it will be important for reconstruction efforts to take into consideration current and future climate risks when rebuilding systems or infrastructure, potentially turning a threat into an opportunity.

tates have invested in Iraq's and Yemen's crises largely to confront enemies. Iran supports militias as a low-cost way to undermine Western encirclement and increase its regional weight. Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) states-particularly Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE)-assume

more assertive regional postures to counter Iran's influence. While U.S. tensions with Iran are rising under the Trump administration, the United States increasingly frames its engagement in Iraq and Yemen narrowly around defeating jihadi-salafi militants. As outsiders' engagement concentrates on rolling back visible adversaries, attention to the political and socioeconomic drivers of tension has been uneven. Some of the most sweeping risks—environmental and climate crises are the most likely to be overlooked because they are "threats without enemies."1

For Iraqis and Yemenis, these environmental threats are not a sideshow or a future problem. In Yemen, more people died in local conflicts over water and land in 2011 and 2012 than in the civil uprising to oust dictator Ali Abdullah Saleh.<sup>2</sup> Iraqis' access to the Tigris and Euphrates rivers that have sustained the land's population for millennia is growing increasingly tenuous while farmland dries into desert along some of the country's most socioeconomically and politically vulnerable corridors. In both countries, environmental degradation is exacerbated by climate change, poor resource management, and conflict, representing a layer of vulnerability that reaches across many of the areas recognized as crucial to stability. In addition to water shortages, rising temperatures, land degradation, and greater climate volatility pose rising risks to livelihoods, health, and the viability of whole communities.

Yet despite these gathering threats, environmental issues are often neglected in reconstruction processes, deprioritized by Yemeni and Iraqi powerbrokers and outside powers alike. Should environmental challenges remain unaddressed in the post-conflict period, they threaten to amplify the vulnerabilities created by conflict and the risks that factor among the drivers of tension and fragility.

This need not be the case. Climate change and environmental crises, like post-conflict reconstruction, create opportunities as well as risks. Linkages between environmental issues and broader sustainable development goals offer a chance to complement each other in post-crisis contexts of heightened investment, international attention, and reevaluation of existing systems. Planning for post-conflict recovery represents a window of opportunity to restore momentum to the

implementation and further development of environmental strategies in Iraq and Yemen, particularly the climate change adaptation frameworks the two countries articulated as part of their accession to the Paris Agreement of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change.

Climate change and environmental crises, like post-conflict reconstruction, create opportunities as well as risks.

To be effective in the long term, environmental strategies require strong local leadership. Yet, there is also an important role for outside support in the form of financing, capacity building, technical, and even diplomatic support. For international actors with an interest in longterm outcomes in Iraq and Yemen-a group that includes GCC states-environmental challenges and opportunities should be mainstreamed in assistance agendas in order to manage risks and seize opportunities. To ignore these challenges risks undermining the impact of other considerable investments being made.

#### **GROWING FRAGILITY**

Iraq and Yemen differ in their natural endowments, but for both countries, environmental resilience has been declining for decades. This is due, in part, to development policies that fail to account for natural resource management, as well as the exploitation of natural resources to further elite political and economic aims. As a result, Iraq and Yemen face the gathering specter of climate change and the environmental shocks of recent conflicts with increased fragility.

### Iraq's depreciating environmental wealth

In 1960, Iraq had more than three times as many date palms as people, and the country was largely self-sufficient in agriculture.3 Fed mainly by the Tigris and the Euphrates rivers, the country's per capita water endowment remained higher than any of its neighbors throughout the twentieth century.4 However, population growth, unsustainable management, regional politics, and a series of conflicts have increasingly strained Iraq's resource base. Together, these sets of pressures have eroded Iraq's ecological resilience to shocks such as the one it received with the rise of the Islamic State group in 2014.

Iraq's population grew rapidly through the twentieth century and into the twenty-first, more than doubling from 17.5 million in 1990 to 38 million in 2017.5 Meanwhile, outmoded and water-intensive agricultural methods, neglected and aging infrastructure, and a series of wars led to an over-extraction of water and a degradation of arable land.6 At times, the environment became a direct political casualty of Saddam Hussein's regime, which systematically drained over 90 percent of Irag's once-extensive marshlands-a vital natural buffer to erosion and desertification—to target suspected dissidents after the 1991 Gulf War.7

Environmental degradation has left Iraq more vulnerable to the looming risks of climate change. Rising temperatures, decreasing rainfall, and more frequent drought will put more stress on rain-fed agriculture, on which nearly a third of Iraq's wheat crops and half of its barley crops rely.8 Droughts are also rising in intensity. In 2008, for example, Iraq suffered its worst drought since World War II, which withered wheat harvests by half.9 Meanwhile, water sources and coastal regions in the South face rising salinity and sharply increased pollution, with implications for human health, fisheries, and agriculture. 10

Climate change will take a further toll on Iraq's two riparian lifelines. A 2013 UN estimate projected that water flows in the Tigris were expected to decline by over 25 percent by 2025, and in the Euphrates by 50 percent. 11 At the same time, Iraqis' access to sufficient water from the Tigris and Euphrates river systems is partly—even largely—a foreign policy issue. Most of Iraq's fresh water flows from Turkey, Syria, and Iran, and a lack of binding international regulations on cross-boundary water management has fueled concerns over Iraq's vulnerability to over-extraction by upstream users.12

Environmental degradation has left Iraq more vulnerable to the looming risks of climate change.

A combination of water stress, loss of green cover, and rising heat is driving desertification. By 2014, Iraq's central statistics agency found that over 90 percent of land was affected by desertification or degradation, including soil erosion and encroaching salination.<sup>13</sup> One of the consequences of desiccation is an increase in the frequency and severity of dust storms, which can have a paralyzing effect on economic life and grave implications for human health. The number of dust storms recorded each year in Iraq has risen in recent decades to over 120 and could double in the next ten years to 300.14

#### Yemen on the edge

Economic and institutional fragility has undercut Yemen's capacity to adapt to growing environmental stress, which in part has been created by political choices. Yemen's natural resource baseline is more constrained than that of Iraq: Yemen has one of the most limited per capita water endowments in the wider region.<sup>15</sup> Only two percent of Yemen's land is suitable for agriculture, compared to over a quarter of Iraq's land. 16 Despite constraints, Yemenis have sustained a millennia-long tradition of mostly subsistence agriculture adapted to the local climate. More recently, and against the backdrop of a rapidly growing population, the absence of effective land and water management strategies and the pursuit of short-term resource extraction by elites have resulted in sharper competition and increasingly unsustainable use.17

These trends are well illustrated in the trajectory of Yemen's agricultural sector, which consumes 90 percent of the country's water. 18 A number of factors have driven agriculture from sustainable traditional methods to more extractive ones. Technological improvements that allow the tapping of deep aquifers, combined with an increasingly cash-driven economy, drew farmers away from cereals in favor of thirstier but more lucrative cash crops, such as fruits and the stimulant qat. 19 State subsidies for water extraction and fuel also improved the profitability of irrigation. As a result, farmers have eagerly exploited aquifers that will take centuries to recharge.

Additional water availability has not added to Yemen's food security. In fact, Yemen's food imports have increased sharply without a large boost in national income. The separate republics of North and South Yemen collectively produced 80 percent of their food supply in the mid-1970s, but the situation had flipped by 2011 when Yemen imported between 80 and 90 percent of staple foods.<sup>20</sup> While the abandonment by farmers of their fields to work overseas during the oil boom accounts for some of the change, much of it is due to a shift in crop choices. Qat cultivation in particular rose sharply, with the land dedicated to growing the water-intensive plant expanding 13-fold between 1970 and 2000, according to government figures.<sup>21</sup> Today, qat alone is believed to be responsible for 40 percent of Yemen's water consumption.<sup>22</sup>

Overall, Yemen's groundwater extraction rates have reached double the rate of replenishment, and groundwater reserves are expected to dry up within a few decades.<sup>23</sup> Water use is decentralized and perhaps 99 percent of private wells are unlicensed.24 Meanwhile, a 2012 technical assessment found that over 50 percent of Yemen's land was affected by desertification, with more at risk.25

These shifts helped incubate a food security crisis, which poverty compounded. The combination helped shape the political crisis that erupted in 2014.

Climate change is poised to deepen Yemen's chief environmental concerns of water, land degradation, and coastal vulnerability.

Climate change is poised to deepen Yemen's chief environmental concerns of water, land degradation, and coastal vulnerability. As groundwater is depleted, rainfall is expected to be more variable: rising in some places, but falling in others, and evaporating more quickly in the rising heat. Flooding and cyclones are expected to batter Yemen with growing frequency and ferocity. A tropical cyclone displaced 700,000 in Hadramout and al-Mahra in 2008.26 In 2015, Cyclone Chapala dumped five years' worth of rain on coastal communities in a span of 48 hours.<sup>27</sup> Yemen is also highly exposed to the threat of rising sea levels along its nearly 1,200 miles of coastline.28

### THE CONFLICT - ENVIRONMENTAL NEXUS

Recent conflicts in Iraq and Yemen have been highly damaging to their natural environments. The relationship is not unidirectional, as environmental issues directly and indirectly aggravate tensions and grievances among communities and between populations and governments.

Iraqi governmental assessments have called the environment "the most important victim of wars experienced by Iraq."29 This is a trend that continued in the multi-year fight against the Islamic State group (ISG), during which the extremist group occupied as much as a third of Iraq's territory. While the ISG had an economic interest in maintaining agricultural production in farmland under its control, it pursued a strategy of systematic environmental destruction along its path of retreat. An initial assessment by Iraq's Ministry of Water estimated that the water infrastructure in areas recaptured by the ISG suffered \$600 million in direct damages alone.30

## Iraq governmental assessments have called the environment "the most important victim of wars experienced by Iraq."

In Yemen, conflict has both underscored and exacerbated environmental vulnerability. A 2018 UN assessment found that the area of cultivated land and level of crop production had fallen by nearly 40 percent since 2015.31 According to the Yemen Data Project, farmland has been hit by 456 airstrikes between March 2015 and March 2018.32 Yemen's reliance on food imports has placed food access squarely in the crosshairs of a strategic struggle to control imports. Meanwhile, Yemen now has a water crisis; 16 million Yemenis lack access to clean water, while purchasing power plummets and diesel fuel for water pumps becomes scarcer.33

More broadly in both Iraq and Yemen, environmental stress acts as a "threat multiplier" that exacerbates economic, social, security, and governance-related challenges.<sup>34</sup> Resource scarcity, especially water, compounds grievances over the distribution of diminishing resources. Meanwhile, a precarious agricultural sector poses another threat: While agriculture contributes only modestly to each country's GDP, it is vital to the labor sector. Agriculture employs nearly a third of Iraqis and half of Yemenis who work, often in areas where few other opportunities exist.35

In Iraq, the loss of cultivable land in recent years led to what scholar Zaid Ali called a "new class of internally displaced persons" seeking prospects in cities or attempting nomadic subsistence farming.36 A UN assessment found that in the ten years preceding the ISG's takeover of Mosul, the city's underserved neighborhoods received an influx of rural migrants from the hinterlands of Nineveh province. Struggling to survive on the margins of Mosul's urban economy, young men in these communities found themselves targeted by ISG recruiters.<sup>37</sup> In Yemen, al Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula has instrumentalized water distribution to build its legitimacy in areas of control.<sup>38</sup>

In Yemen, where water usage is managed through communal and informal agreements, scarcity strains such arrangements and deepens frustration with the elites who seemingly benefit disproportionately from them. The interior minister estimated that water-related conflicts kill 4,000 each year.39

As extreme weather events—such as dust storms in Iraq and cyclones in Yemen-rise in frequency, their impact is often felt most severely by those with the lowest resilience. This includes swelling numbers of people living in informal or precarious settlements as a result of poverty, forced displacement, and rural-urban migration. According to UN figures, 60 percent of Yemen's urban population lived in slums in 2014, as did 47 percent of Iraq's urban population.40

Relatedly, environmental strain can increase pressures on government services at a time when the performance of those services is a source of grievance.41 Unmanaged urban growth, for example, heightens the health risks of rising temperatures and lower access to clean water.<sup>42</sup> In Iraq, scorching temperatures sharpened frustration with the spotty electricity supplies that became a rallying cry at protests over the state of services in the hottest months of 2015.43

#### RECONSTRUCTION FRAMEWORKS

Despite the far-ranging implications of environmental stress in these countries, initial provisions for reconstruction and recovery suggest that climate and environmental issues remain on the margins for both host governments and donors.

Environmental resilience has not been a priority in Iraq's appeals for assistance, much of which is expected to come in the form of investments rather than aid. Environmental issues received nominal attention in some policy documents, such as the ten-year framework for reconstruction and development that Iraq's government issued in part to frame the donor conference hosted by Kuwait.44 Yet, the requisite resources have never been mobilized, and responsibility for realizing targets has been diffused. 45 A list of over 150 priority investment projects that Iraq's National Investment Commission published ahead of the donor conference largely focused on jump-starting production, exports, and commercial activity in traditional sectors.<sup>46</sup>

As of mid-2018, Yemen's reconstruction plans are nascent, but early indications suggest that the environment has been marginal to assessment and early recovery efforts. Background policy notes prepared by the World Bank in anticipation of future reconstruction efforts emphasize the need to address water scarcity and touch on solar energy as a tool that could be leveraged in service of energy access expansion, but these points are not grounded in a broader consideration of environmental or climate change resilience.47

Some working groups of Yemen's National Dialogue referenced environmental issues, and the United Nations-led resolution mission aims to leverage their recommendations as a launching pad for conversations on reconstruction. Most importantly, the proposed 2015 Yemen constitution drawn from the National Dialogue includes a provision declaring water and other natural resources to be "ultimately owned by the people of Yemen" and calls for an integrated water management strategy.<sup>48</sup> Yet, it is unclear what influence the draft will ultimately have on a final resolution, and environmental matters represent a small number of 1,800 overall recommendations. It remains to be seen which issues from the long list will be prioritized and resourced.49

Donors have not prioritized environmental issues. For GCC states, particularly Saudi Arabia and the UAE, the environment represents a gap as they devote increasingly consequential investments to shaping political and military outcomes. Since 2014, the UAE and Saudi Arabia have been among the top donors to Yemen as they simultaneously deepened their involvement in the country's conflict. Since 2015, Yemen has been by far the top destination of Saudi and Emirati aid tracked by UNOCHA, receiving 75 percent of Saudi Arabia's documented aid and 68 percent of the UAE's reported aid in 2017.50 Yet, reconstruction efforts and funding by the GCC states have largely ignored the environment. In Yemen, reconstruction efforts undertaken by members of the Saudi and Emirati-led coalition have focused on physical infrastructure in areas of ongoing and tactical relevance. An overall framework for reconstruction is yet to emerge.<sup>51</sup>

For GCC states, particularly Saudi Arabia & the UAE, the environment represents a gap as they devote increasingly consequential investments to shaping political and military outcomes.

Meanwhile, after decades of cool relations between Iraq and most GCC neighbors, Saudi Arabia has mounted a strategy of renewed engagement in order to counter Iranian influence. The reenergized GCC involvement in Iraq could reinforce the UAE's longstanding economic interests

in the country, which was the UAE's seventh largest market for exports and fourth-largest for re-exports in 2016.52 With the exception of a one-time half-billion dollar donation by Saudi Arabia to Iraq relief efforts in 2014, Saudi Arabia and the UAE have both preferred to channel funds to Iraq in the form of investments and coordination bodies to facilitate commercial deals rather than aid.53

#### MEETING THE CHALLENGE

Climate change, it has been noted, presents both risks and opportunities.54 The same is true of post-conflict reconstruction, which typically brings resources and international attention along with a reconsideration of existing systems and processes. These two factors, development experts have observed, can make reconstruction "a prime opportunity to reduce climate vulnerabilities."55 While unaddressed climate insecurity can undermine recovery, overlap between reconstruction and environmental needs might usefully be coordinated for a more resilient recovery.

In both countries, postcrisis planning offers an opportunity to pursue environmental strategies that have suffered from insufficient will or resources. These include Irag's and Yemen's climate change adaptation strategies submitted as part of the Paris Agreement. These submissions pledge Iraq and Yemen to slash their greenhouse gas emissions by 14 percent by 2035 and 2030, respectively, and articulate each countries' priorities to adapt to climate change.<sup>56</sup> Many projects and more detailed assessments have stalled in the wake of recent crises, and programs still in operation are often disconnected from post-conflict recovery and reconstruction frameworks.

GCC states—and the UAE and Saudi Arabia in particular are positioned to help energize the environmental dimensions of post-conflict recovery in Yemen and Iraq. This is due in part to Saudi Arabia and the UAE's deepening commitments in the two countries and interests in their longterm trajectories. It is also due to the increasing weight they have given to renewable energy and climate adaptation solutions in both domestic and foreign policy.

Ultimately, effective climate adaptation will require local leadership and many of the conditions for effective development. Yet for both Iraq and Yemen, advancing adaptation and resilience will also require robust external support. Funding will be an important tool, and mechanisms for climate finance, or financial assistance for climate response strategies, could present channels to activate aspects of the strategies that overlap most strongly with postconflict needs. Capacity building and technology transfer are also critical to scaling and sustaining efforts.<sup>57</sup> To meet its mitigation and adaptation goals, Iraq is seeking climate financing, which it has attracted in only limited amounts compared to other Arab states.<sup>58</sup> Prior to the ISG crisis, Baghdad had also been planning to increase its own investments in renewable energy, setting a target in 2012 to generate four to five percent of its total energy capacity from renewable sources by 2030 and announcing its aim to invest as much as \$1.6 billion in solar and wind power generation in the coming years.<sup>59</sup>

Yemen's adaptation plan was weakened by a lack of fully elaborated assessments due to the government crisis at the time of its preparation. It stressed a broader need for capacity building to design and monitor climate change responses.60 Due to Yemen's categorization as a Least Developed Country under the UN climate framework, it is eligible for added support, including in accessing finance. Yemen received \$57 million in climate financing agreements between 2003 and 2016, but the ongoing conflict has discouraged new investments.<sup>61</sup> Furthermore, these projects, along with other past environmental plans—such as its 2009 energy strategy seeking to generate 15 percent of its energy from renewable sources by 2025-have seen limited and uneven implementation.<sup>62</sup>

GCC states may seem like unlikely sources of climate support. As states that remain highly dependent on hydrocarbon revenues, GCC states have been viewed as conserva-

GCC states, particularly the UAE & Saudi Arabia. have been investing in developing and exporting renewable energy schemes, as well as integrating environmental projects into commercial and aid portfolios.

tive actors amid UN efforts to address climate change.63 Their positions have evolved over time, in part due to the growing urgency of economic diversification strategies to which GCC states have tied their emission mitigation plans. And where GCC states' reservations have been most closely tied to the mitigation side of climate action, they have been vocal on the need to help developing countries to adapt to the adverse effects of climate change. 64

## GCC states have also shown a willingness to join innovative arrangements to stimulate green growth.

Furthermore, GCC states, particularly the UAE and Saudi Arabia, have been investing in developing and exporting renewable energy schemes, as well as integrating environmental projects into commercial and aid portfolios. The UAE has moved the furthest in this regard, cultivating its flagship sustainable development company Masdar and successfully lobbying to host the headquarters of the International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA).65 The UAE has worked through both institutions to integrate renewable energy into its foreign assistance. Through a joint venture with IRENA and the Abu Dhabi Fund for Development, the UAE finances renewable energy projects in developing countries. 66 The Emirates Red Crescent Authority has had an agreement with Masdar since 2013 to apply renewable energy solutions to humanitarian water and electricity projects, something it has done in so-far smallscale initiatives in Yemen.67

For its part, Saudi Arabia has set renewable energy development as part of the government's Vision 2030 plan and has ambitions to become an exporter. 68 In early 2017, Saudi Minister of Energy, Industry and Mineral Resources Khaled al-Falih, announced a \$30-50 million renewable energy investment program to include investments in multiple countries, including Yemen.<sup>69</sup> Al-Falih also said in December 2017 that Saudi Arabia and Iraq were exploring renewable energy investments, among other power generation ventures.70 Although it remains unclear how many of Riyadh's plans will come to fruition, the area continues to receive high-level support and investment. In recent years, Saudi Arabia's Islamic Development Bank has also increasingly contributed financing for renewable energy in the form of grants and loans in the Middle East and beyond.71

GCC states have also shown a willingness to join innovative arrangements to stimulate green growth. In July 2018, the UAE and Saudi sovereign wealth funds joined those of Kuwait and Qatar in a French-led initiative to facilitate

climate-sensitive investments by long-term investors.72 Qatar and Kuwait's participation builds on their own steps toward engagement as environmental actors, primarily through renewable energy research and development in Qatar and through financing support for climate change adaptation mitigation or renewable energy by Kuwait in Iraq, Yemen, and elsewhere.73 Although this could provide a foundation for further engagement, some development actors fear that the effectiveness of GCC countries as sources of support may be limited by their own financial strain and political splits within the group.74

#### **ALIGNING PRIORITIES**

Within Iraq and Yemen, the broader challenge is to ensure that aid and investments in the environmental arena align with overall recovery needs and development plans. Efforts to address environmental issues will face differing political, institutional, and security challenges in the two countries. In Iraq, there is a clearer post-conflict environment, although many challenges remain. One challenge lies in the potential for disjointed approaches between Baghdad and the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG), which maintains its own environmental authority.75 As Iraq's resource issues are not entirely domestic in nature, solving Iraq's water crisis will necessarily involve elements of climate diplomacy.

In Yemen, a path to a cessation of hostilities, or unified governance, remains less clear. Beyond the security context, resources and capital to address challenges are more constrained in Yemen. While Yemen's political fragmentation endures, local solutions may be the most viable, provided local buy-in and participation can be achieved.<sup>76</sup> This could involve scaling up from local initiatives, such as building on a private market for solar energy.<sup>77</sup> At the same time, directly engaging-and funding-local actors raises questions about building central government capacity.<sup>78</sup>

In both countries, the degree to which climate interventions are "conflict-sensitive" will have a bearing on their stabilizing potential.79 Interventions that involve changing resource access or incentives can be seen to advantage some and disadvantage others; some actors may "capture" or exploit these interventions. Climate interventions are not immune to the corruption risks of other capital-intensive projects, and post-conflict settings can be especially prone.80

While Yemen's political fragmentation endures, local solutions may be the most viable, provided local buy-in and participation can be achieved.

More broadly, it will be important to "climate proof" reconstruction efforts by taking current and future climate risks into account when rebuilding systems or infrastructure.81 Zones projected to be subject to greater flooding should be noted when rebuilding housing, for example, and droughtresilient agricultural methods and tools should be part of efforts to strengthen agriculture. This can bring opportunities. For example, Yemen's roads have been damaged by conflict, but they also increasingly suffer damage from flooding and natural disasters. Sustainable rebuilding could involve improving drainage and plotting; they could even, as technical studies have noted, include provisions for water harvesting to capture unleveraged sources and "turn a threat into an asset."82

Ultimately, giving environmental issues a meaningful space in recovery efforts is not merely an important consideration for risk reduction in a fragile period; it is also an opportunity to provide a stronger foundation for postconflict development. For donor countries that are seeking to create durable reconstruction programs, ecologically sensitive approaches to post-conflict situations may be among the most important investments they can make.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1. The term "threats without enemies" was coined by Gwyn Prins in his book by the same title. See Gwyn Prins, ed., Threats Without Enemies: Facing Environmental Insecurity (London: Routledge, 2013).
- 2. International Committee of the Red Cross, "Bled Dry: How War in the Middle East is Bringing the Region's Water Supplies to Breaking Point," March 2015, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/ bled-dry-how-war-middle-east-bringing-region-brink-water-catastrophe.
- 3. In 1960, Iraq had 32 million date palms and a population of 7.3 million. In 2007, it had 10 million trees, according to the Ministry of Agriculture, and 28.4 million people. See, Ministry of Health and Environment of the Republic of Iraq, "Iraq's Initial National Communication to the UNFCCC," 2016; World Bank, "Population, total - Iraq," https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP. TOTL?locations=IQ; Helen Chapin Metz, ed., "Iraq: A Country Study," Washington: GPO for the Library of Congress, 1988.
- 4. In 1967, Iraq's total renewable per capita water resources were 10,044 cubic meters compared to 6,521 cubic meters in Turkey, 2,913 cubic meters in Syria, and 709.8 cubic meters in Jordan. In 1997, Iraq's renewable per capita water resources were 4,176 cubic meters versus 3,504 cubic meters in Turkey, 1,109 cubic meters in Syria, and 206.2 cubic meters in Jordan. See Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "AQUASTAT," http://www.fao. org/nr/water/aquastat/data/query/index.html.
- 5. World Bank, "Population, total Iraq," https://data.worldbank. org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?locations=IQ.
- 6. Beginning with the Iran-Iraq War, conflicts diverted farmers to frontlines while farmland went untended, succumbing to desertification. Conflict also had a direct impact on the land itself, through airstrikes and the contamination of soil with toxic chemicals.
- 7. UN Environmental Program, "UNEP in Iraq: Post-Conflict Assessment, Clean-up and Reconstruction," 2007, https://wedocs. unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/17462/UNEP\_Iraq.pdf; M. Nouar Shamout and Lada Lahn, "The Euphrates in Crisis: Channels of Cooperation for a Threatened River," Chatham House, April https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/field/ field\_document/20150413Euphrates\_0.pdf.
- 8. Ministry of Health and Environment of the Republic of Iraq, "Iraq's Initial National Communication to the UNFCCC," 2016.
- 9. FAO Food Outlook, "May 2008 and Iraq Food Prices Report," 2009, http://www.fao.org/docrep/017/i2877e/i2877e.pdf.
- 10. UN Iraq, "Water in Iraq Factsheet," March 2013, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Water-Factsheet.pdf.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Baghdad has expressed alarm in particular over the projected impacts of a large-scale Turkish development project involving the construction of 22 dams on the Tigris-Euphrates river systems. Syrian and Iranian dams and irrigation projects from the Tigris and smaller tributaries and rivers have also reduced flows to Iraq. See

- Shamout and Lahn, "The Euphrates in Crisis: Channels of Cooperation for a Threatened River."
- 13. Although collection of data grew difficult during the ISG's occupation of territory, 2016 figures suggested degradation affected more areas. See, Ministry of Planning of Iraq - Central Statistical Organization, "Environmental Statistics of Iraq for 2014," https:// bit.ly/2lMSAl4; Ministry of Planning of Iraq - Central Statistical Organization, "Environmental Statistics of Iraq - Natural Conditions, Health Indicators, and Agricultural Indicators for 2016," https://bit.ly/2KyjFGA.
- 14. UN Iraq, "Sand and Dust Storms Fact Sheet," https://reliefweb. int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/SDS%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf.
- 15. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "AQUASTAT," http://www.fao.org/nr/water/aquastat/data/query/ index.html.
- 16. Ministry of Health and Environment of the Republic of Iraq, "Iraq's Initial National Communication to the UNFCCC," 2016; Republic of Yemen, "Second National Communication Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change," May 2013.
- 17. Yemen's population numbers grew from 12 million in 1990 to 28 million in 2017. See, World Bank, "Population, total-Yemen," https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?locations=YE; World Bank, "The Republic of Yemen: Unlocking the Potential for Economic Growth: A Country Economic Memorandum," October 2015, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/23660/Yemen00Republi00for0economic0growth.pdf.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Gerhard Lichtenthaeler, "Water Conflict and Cooperation in Yemen," Middle East Report 254, Middle East Research and Information Project, Spring 2010, https://www.merip.org/mer/mer254/ water-conflict-cooperation-yemen.
- 20. UN Food and Agriculture Organization, "The State of Food and Agriculture 1992," FA Agriculture Series No. 25, 1992, http://www. fao.org/3/a-t0656e.pdf; UN News, "Yemen sliding into humanitarian crisis, warns UN food relief agency," September 25, 2012, https://news.un.org/en/story/2012/09/420582-yemen-slidinghumanitarian-crisis-warns-un-food-relief-agency.
- 21. World Bank Group, "Yemen: Towards Qat Demand Reduction," June 2007, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/ handle/10986/7734/397380YE.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y; USAID, "Yemen's Water Crisis," June 15, 2012, http://www.yemenwater.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/pnadm060.pdf.
- 22. World Bank, "The Republic of Yemen: Unlocking the Potential for Economic Growth: A Country Economic Memorandum," October 2015, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/handle/10986/23660/Yemen00Republi00for0economic0growth.pdf.
- 23. Walid Ali and Fuad Alkadasi, "Water Sector Strategy and Climate Change in Yemen: Policy Implications," UNDP Policy Note, November 2011, http://www.undp.org/content/dam/yemen/E&E/ Docs/UNDP-YEM-CC%20and%20water%20sector%20VA%20 in%20Yemen.pdf.

- 24. Alastair Lyon, "Yemen sleepwalks into water nightmare," Reuters, March 1, 2008, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-yemen-water/yemen-sleepwalks-into-water-nightmareidUSL2970383520080302.
- 25. Mohamed H. Almeshreki et. al, "Combating Land Degradation in Yemen-A National Report," OASIS County Report 4, International Center for Agricultural Research in the Dry Areas (ICARDA), 2012, 21, https://apps.icarda.org/wsInternet/wsInternet.asmx/Do wnloadFileToLocal?filePath=Working\_Paper\_Series/OASIS/OA-SIS\_4\_Yemen.pdf&fileName=OASIS\_4\_Yemen.pdf.
- 26. Republic of Yemen, "Second National Communication Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change," May 2013.
- 27. European Commission's Directorate-General for European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, "Yemen - Tropical Cyclone CHAPALA (ECHO, OCHA, WFP, Log Cluster, Media) (ECHO Daily Flash of 5 November 2015)," ReliefWeb, https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-tropical-cyclone-chapala-echoocha-wfp-log-cluster-media-echo-daily-flash-5.
- 28. Republic of Yemen, "Second National Communication Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change," May 2013.
- 29. Republic of Iraq, "Intended Nationally Determined Contribution Under the UNFCCC," October 2015.
- 30. United Nations Environment Programme, "Technical Note -Environmental Issues in Areas Retaken from ISIL: Mosul, Iraq," August 2017, https://postconflict.unep.ch/publications/Iraq/ Iraq%20Technical%20Note\_September2017.pdf.
- 31. UN Food and Agriculture Organization, "Yemen Plan of Action 2018-2020," https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Yemen\_FAO%20Plan%20of%20Action\_02%20April%20 2018.pdf.
- 32. "Yemen Air Raids Dataset," Yemen Data Project, updated March 25, 2018, http://yemendataproject.org/data/.
- 33. UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, "Yemen Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018," December 2017, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/yemen\_ humanitarian\_needs\_overview\_hno\_2018\_20171204\_0.pdf.
- 34. Maria Martens, "Food and Water Security in the Middle East and North Africa," NATO Parliamentary Assembly Science and Technology Committee, October 8, 2017, https://www.nato-pa. int/document/2017-food-and-water-security-mena-region-martens-report-176-stc-17-e-bis; Dorte Verner, Adapting to Climate Change in the Arab Countries, World Bank Group, 2013.
- 35. World Bank Group, "Iraq Reconstruction and Investment, Part Two: Damage and Needs Assessment of Affected Governorates," 2018; Republic of Yemen, "Second National Communication Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change," May 2013.
- 36. Zaid Al Ali, The Struggle for Iraq's Future (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2014).
- 37. UN Habitat, "City Profile of Mosul, Iraq: Multi-sector assess-

- ment of a city under siege," October 2016, https://reliefweb.int/ sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UN-Habitat\_MosulCityProfile\_ V5.pdf.
- 38. International Crisis Group, "Yemen's al-Qaeda: Expanding the Base," Middle East Report Number 174, February 2, 2017, https:// www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabianpeninsula/yemen/174-yemen-s-al-qaeda-expanding-base; Nadwa Al-Dawsari, "Foe Not Friend: Yemeni Tribes and Al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula," Project on Middle East Democracy, February 2018, https://pomed.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Dawsari\_ FINAL\_180201.pdf.
- 39. UN Food and Agriculture Organization, "Thousands die in Yemen in fights over water," June 9, 2015, http://www.fao.org/neareast/news/view/en/c/327460/.
- 40. United Nations Population Division, "World Urbanization Prospects 2018," https://esa.un.org/unpd/wup.
- 41. Yemen's communications to the UNFCCC stress this, saying "The looming environmental scarcity threats, and climate change impacts and potential risks will further compound the mounting political-security effects on the poor in general and the most vulnerable, in particular." See Republic of Yemen, "Intended Nationally Determined Contribution (INDC) Under the UNFCC," November 21, 2015.
- 42. Dorte Verner, Adapting to Climate Change in the Arab Countries,.
- 43. Ghaith Abdul-Ahad, "More dangerous than Isis': power cuts leave Iraqis boiling with rage," The Guardian, October 5, 2015, https://amp.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/05/iraq-powercuts-isis-corruption-electricity.
- 44. The framework nods to the importance of building environmental resilience, particularly through the development of local capacity to manage environmental and climate response programs. It identifies areas where environmental goals intersect with economic and governance goals by creating short and longterm livelihood opportunities and leveraging renewable energy to expand Iraq's electricity grid. These include livelihood-generating opportunities, including short-term projects such as the planting of green belts to slow desertification and longer-term projects such as the rehabilitation and maintenance of more efficient agricultural systems. The government also identified greater investment in renewable energy as one of the means through which to achieve its strategic priority of expanding electricity services. See, Ministry of Planning of the Republic of Iraq, "Iraq Reconstruction and Investment Part One: Reconstruction and Development Framework," February 2018, http://www.cabinet.iq/uploads/ Iraq%20Reconstruction/Iraq%20Recons%20&%20Inves.pdf.
- 45. Phone interview with UN official, June 29, 2018.
- 46. Republic of Iraq Presidency Council of Ministers National Investment Commission, "Major Strategic (Large) and (Medium-Size) Projects Available for Investments According to Sectors," 2018, http://www.iraq-businessnews.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Major-Strategic-Projects.pdf. While agricultural development made up nearly half of investment opportunities, it was unclear whether and how these plans prioritized building a

more sustainable agricultural sector. One appeal was made for creating a research center for renewable energy technology, but much greater priority was allocated to petrochemical and fertilizer production, refinement, and export. No investment appeals focused explicitly on the water sector or coastal management.

- 47. World Bank Group, "Yemen Policy Notes," January 9, 2018, http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/yemen/brief/yemen-policy-notes.
- 48. The 1991 constitution declared water to be the property of the state to distribute. See, Republic of Yemen, "Draft Constitution of the Republic of Yemen (Unofficial UN translation)," January 15, 2015, via http://www.constitutionnet.org/sites/default/files/ yemen-draft\_constitution-15jan2015-\_english.pdf; Constitution of the Republic of Yemen, May 16, 1991, via http://www.constitutionnet.org/sites/default/files/1991\_constitution\_of\_the\_republic\_of\_yemen.pdf.
- 49. National Dialogue Conference, homepage, http://www.ndc. ye/default.aspx.
- 50. The UAE was the largest donor to Yemen in 2015 and 2016, providing 35.7 percent and 26.6 percent of funding to Yemen in those respective years. It was the fifth-largest donor in 2017 and the second largest in the first half of 2018. Yemen has received the majority of UAE aid since 2015. It received 86.9 percent of UAE aid in 2015, 66.4 percent in 2016, and 68.4 percent in 2017 as well as 95.2 percent in the first six months of 2018. Saudi Arabia, meanwhile, has been among the top donors to Yemen in these years, ranking as the first, second, or third largest donor since 2015 after giving less than Luxembourg gave to Yemen in 2014. Yemen has been by far the top recipient of Saudi aid since 2015. It received 71.4 percent of Saudi aid in 2016 and 65.9 percent in 2017. See, United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, "Affected countries: Yemen," Financial Tracking Service, updated 2018, https://fts.unocha.org/countries/248/donors/2018?order=total\_funding&sort=desc; Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, "Donors: United Arab Emirates, Government of," Financial Tracking Service, updated 2018, https://fts.unocha.org/donors/100/ countries/2018?order=total\_funding&sort=desc; United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, "Humanitarian aid contributions: Saudi Arabia (Kingdom of), Government of," Financial Tracking Service, updated 2018, https://fts.unocha.org/ donors/2998/countries/2018?order=total\_funding&sort=descS.
- 51. UAE Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation, "United Arab Emirates Foreign Aid 2015," https://www.mofa.gov. ae/SiteCollectionDocuments/UAEFAR/Ee2015.pdf; UAE Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation, "United Arab Emirates Foreign Aid 2016," https://bit.ly/2E7oe5d; "Saudi Ambassador: Reconstruction of Yemen Kicks off Soon From Socotra," Saudi Press Agency, May 16, 2018, https://www.spa.gov.sa/viewstory.php?lang=en&newsid=1766691; "Barnamij Saudi li i`adat `imar marib ... wa insha' matar iqlimi fi al-muhafadha [Saudi program for reconstruction of Marib and construction of regional airport in the governorate]," Sky News, June 4, 2018, https://bit.ly/2uiVIJo; "Al Yemen: al-safir al-saudi yitla` `ala al-mu'asasat al-khidamiya fi al-mahra [Yemen: the Saudi ambassador tours service institutions

- in Mahra]," Sky News, June 2, 2018, https://bit.ly/2KHU4vQ.
- 52. "UAE-Iraq's trade at AED26 bn in 2016," Emirates News Agency, September 18, 2017, http://wam.ae/en/details/1395302633263.
- 53. At the 2018 Iraq reconstruction conference hosted by Kuwait, UAE Minister of State for Foreign Affairs Anwar Gargash tweeted on February 14 that the UAE would support reconstruction in Iraq with \$500 million in aid and \$5.5 billion in private sector investment for Al Rasheed military base and Umm Qasr port. UAE Minister of Economy and Iraqi Ministry of Industry and Minerals formed a joint business council and subsequently a joint technical team to boost Emirati investment in Iraq. Saudi Arabia also formed a joint coordination council with Iraq in late 2017 in part to facilitate commercial ties. Mahmoud Kassem, "UAE and Iraq form joint business council to boost investment and trade," The National, September 20, 2017, https://www.thenational.ae/business/ uae-and-iraq-form-joint-business-council-to-boost-investmentand-trade-1.630369; "UAE will help rebuild Iraq with \$6 billion investments," Gulf News, February 14, 2018, https://gulfnews.com/ news/uae/government/uae-will-help-rebuild-iraq-with-6-billioninvestments-1.2173535; Abdul Hadi Habtor, "Saudi Arabia to Launch Coordination Council with Iraq," Asharq Al-Awsat, October 18, 2017, https://aawsat.com/english/home/article/1056191/ saudi-arabia-launch-coordination-council-iraq.
- 54. Dorte Verner, Adapting to Climate Change in the Arab Countries.
- 55. United States Agency for International Development, "Climate Change and Conflict: An Annex to the USAID Climate-Resilient Development Framework," February 2015, https://www.usaid. gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/ClimateChangeConflictAnnex\_2015%2002%2025%2C%20Final%20with%20date%20 for%20Web.pdf.
- 56. Republic of Iraq, "Intended Nationally Determined Contribution Under the UNFCCC," October 2015; Republic of Yemen, "Intended Nationally Determined Contribution Under the UNFCCC," November 2015.
- 57. See Dorte Verner, Adapting to Climate Change in the Arab Coun-
- 58. Sejal Patel, Charlene Watson, and Liane Schalatek, "Climate Finance Regional Briefing: Middle East and North Africa," Overseas Development Institute and Heinrich Boll Stiftung, November 2016, https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/resource-documents/11042.pdf; Green Climate Fund, "Readiness Proposal with UNDP for the Republic of Iraq," September 14, 2017, https://www. greenclimate.fund/documents/20182/466992/Readiness\_proposals\_-\_Iraq\_\_\_UNDP\_\_\_NDA\_Strengthening\_and\_Country\_Programming.pdf/c4c4d48d-9504-4d5d-9d69-3d9e5632a0c6. In its submission to the UN climate body, Iraq identified its water sector, agriculture, land degradation and desertification, the health risks of climate change, and sea level rise as the areas in most urgent adaptation need. Iraq's government has been tracking environmental risks through the Ministry of Health and Environment, which also prepared the country's first National Environmental Strategy in 2013. See, Ministry of Environment of the Republic of Iraq, "The National Environmental Strategy and Action Plan for Iraq (2013 - 2017)," 2013, https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/

- handle/20.500.11822/8726/-The%20National%20Environmental%20Strategy%20and%20Action%20Plan%20%20(2013%20 %E2%80%93%202017)%20for%20Iraq-2013National\_Environmental\_Strategy.pdf?sequence=4&isAllowed=y.
- 59. "Iraq plans to invest up to \$1.6 bln in solar and wind energy," Reuters, October 15, 2012, https://www.reuters.com/article/ iraq-electricity-solar/iraq-plans-to-invest-up-to-1-6-bln-in-solarand-wind-energy-idUSL5E8LFK7H20121015; Iraq Prime Minister Advisory Commission, Integrated National Energy Strategy (INES) Final Report, September 25, 2012, http://documents.worldbank. org/curated/en/406941467995791680/pdf/105893-WP-PUBLIC-INES-Summary-Final-Report-VF.pdf.
- 60. Yemen's intended nationally determined contribution identified water scarcity, desertification, climatic variability, and coastal erosion as its key climate-driven threats. It envisioned a livelihood approach to natural resource management and the expansion of renewable energy access to rural populations. See, Republic of Yemen, "Intended Nationally Determined Contribution (INDC) Under the UNFCC," November 21, 2015. Adaptation measures the government has previously recommended can be found in Yemen's 2009 National Adaptation Program of Action. See, Republic of Yemen, "National Adaptation Program of Action," 2009, https:// unfccc.int/resource/docs/napa/yem01.pdf.
- 61. Sejal Patel, Charlene Watson, and Liane Schalatek, "Climate Finance Regional Briefing: Middle East and North Africa."
- 62. Ministry of Electricity and Energy of the Republic of Yemen, "National Strategy for Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency," June 2009.
- 63. Mari Luomi, "Mainstreaming Climate Policy in the Gulf Cooperation Council States," OIES Paper MEP, Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, February 2014, https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/ wp-content/uploads/2014/02/MEP-7.pdf.
- 64. For more on GCC states in the UNFCCC climate change regime, see Mari Luomi, "The International Relations of the Green Economy in the Gulf: Lessons from the UAE's State-led Energy Transition," OIES Paper MEP 12, Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, May 2015, https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/MEP-12.pdf.
- 65. "Abu Dhabi confirmed as host for IRENA HQ," AFP, June 29, 2009, via http://www.arabianbusiness.com/abu-dhabi-confirmedas-host-for-irena-hq-16567.html.
- 66. International Renewable Energy Agency, "IRENA/ADFD Project Facility," 2018, http://www.irena.org/adfd.
- 67. It signed an agreement in March 2018 to create a solar-operated water pump unit in Shabwa. The head of the local ERC team said, "The project translates the direction of the UAE leadership to improve the performance of essential service sectors in the recently liberated Yemeni regions." See Emirates News Agency, "ERC to establish solar water pump system in Shabwa," March 8, 2018, http://wam.ae/en/details/1395302673148; Masdar, "Masdar and Red Crescent Sign Agreement to Provide Humanitarian Assistance with Renewable Energy," July 1, 2013, https://masdar.ae/en/news/ detail/masdar-and-red-crescent-sign-agreement-to-provide-hu-

- manitarian-assistance-w.
- 68. Kingdom of Saudi Arabia Vision 2030, "A renewable energy market," Saudi Vision 2030, updated June 2018, http://vision2030. gov.sa/en/node/87.
- 69. "Saudi to launch \$30-50 billion renewable energy program soon: minister," Reuters, January 16, 2017, https://in.reuters.com/ article/us-saudi-energy-renewables/saudi-to-launch-30-50-billion-renewable-energy-program-soon-minister-idINKBN1501HE.
- 70. "Saudi's SABIC to open office in Iraq as relations improve," Reuters, December 5, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/ussaudi-iraq-oil-sabic/saudis-sabic-to-open-office-in-iraq-as-relations-improve-idUSKBN1DZ1OQ.
- 71. African Development Bank group, "AfDB, Islamic Development Bank sign new US \$ 2 billion deal to fund energy, SMEs, human development programs," November 11, 2017, https:// www.afdb.org/en/news-and-events/afdb-islamic-developmentbank-sign-new-us-2-billion-deal-to-fund-energy-smes-humandevelopment-programs-17173/; "Saudi's IDB to provide \$453mn funding across MENA region," Arabian Industry, May 15, 2017, http://www.arabianindustry.com/banking-finance/news/2017/ may/15/saudis-idb-to-provide-453mn-funding-across-mena-region-5724758/.
- 72. Sylvie Corbet, "6 major wealth funds agree to encourage greener economy," AP News, July 6, 2018, https://www.apnews. com/dfac0b840ee44e0c8ecc2035e742636a; One Planet Summit Sovereign Wealth Funds, "The One Planet Sovereign Wealth Fund Framework," July 6, 2018, http://www.ifswf.org/sites/default/files/ One\_Planet\_Sovereign\_Wealth\_Fund\_Framework.pdf.
- 73. UN High Commissioner for Refugees, "UNHCR and Consul General of Kuwait follow progress of Kuwait Fund project in Iraq," May 3, 2018, https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/unhcr-and-consulgeneral-kuwait-follow-progress-kuwait-fund-project-iraq-enarku.
- 74. Phone interview with UN official, June 27, 2018.
- 75. Kurdistan Regional Government, "Protection of the Environment-KRG Board for the Protection of the Environment," 2018, http://cabinet.gov.krd/p/page.aspx?l=12&s=000000&r=407&p=40 2&h=1&t=408.
- 76. Christopher Ward, The Water Crisis in Yemen: Managing Extreme Water Scarcity in the Middle East (New York: I.B. Tauris, 2014).
- 77. Phone interview with UN official, June 27, 2018.
- 78. Khaled Hamid, "An Institutional Framework for Post-Conflict Reconstruction in Yemen," Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies, May 29, 2018, http://sanaacenter.org/publications/main-publications/5932.
- 79. United States Agency for International Development, "Climate Change and Conflict: An Annex to the USAID Climate-Resilient Development Framework," February 2015, https://www.usaid. gov/sites/default/files/documents/1866/ClimateChangeConflictAnnex\_2015%2002%2025%2C%20Final%20with%20date%20 for%20Web.pdf; Dan Smith and Janani Vivekananda, "Climate Change, Conflict, and Fragility: Understanding the Linkages, Shaping Effective Responses," International Alert, November 2009,

https://www.international-alert.org/sites/default/files/publications/Climate\_change\_conflict\_and\_fragility\_Nov09.pdf.

- 80. Transparency International, "Global Corruption Report: Climate Change," 2011, https://www.transparency.org/whatwedo/ publication/global\_corruption\_report\_climate\_change.
- 81. Dan Smith and Janani Vivekananda, "Climate Change, Conflict, and Fragility: Understanding the Linkages, Shaping Effective Responses."
- 82. Frank van Steenbergen, Sharaffadin Abdullah Ahmed Salem, Mohamed Abdullah Al-Abyadh, "Water from Roads in Yemen A Guidance Note," Institute for Agricultural Development, January http://www.wec.edu.ye/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/ RWH-GN-Yemen-clean\_rs-final-English.pdf.

**The Gulf Analysis Paper** is produced by the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), a private, tax-exempt institution focusing on international public policy issues. Its research is nonpartisan and nonproprietary. CSIS does not take specific policy positions; accordingly, all views, positions, and conclusions expressed in this publication should be understood to be solely those of the author(s).

© 2018 by the Center for Strategic and International Studies.

This Gulf analysis paper series is made possible in part through the generous support of the Embassy of the United Arab Emirates.

#### CSIS MIDDLE EAST PROGRAM

Jon B. Alterman, Senior Vice President, Brzezinski Chair in Global Security and Geostrategy, and Director, Middle East Program

Haim Malka, Deputy Director and Senior Fellow

Amber Atteridge, Program Manager

Will Todman, Associate Fellow

Margo Balboni, Research Associate

Hannah Porter, Research Associate

**Claire Harrison,** Research Assistant

**Aaron Ach and Razieh Armin,** Research Interns